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Frome Heating Specialists
J L and M W Knight

Heating and plumbing engineers  
specialising in:

Oil and gas boiler servicing
Boiler replacement

Energy management
Pressurised hot water systems

Underfloor heating systems
Frome family business established 1964

Stavanger, Corsley, Nr Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 7QL

Call 01373 832578
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July
Thursday 8th
Corsley WI – making ice-cream: cow to cone – Palette  
and Pasture Ice Cream Parlour, Trudoxhill (booking essential)
Chapmanslade Parish Council meeting – 7.30 pm

Wednesday 14th
Wiltshire Mobile Library – 1.45 pm to 2.30 pm, Chapmanslade School

Thursday 15th
Corsley Tennis Club Over 70s Tournament – Corsley Memorial Playing Field

Sunday 18th
Corsley House Gardens Open Day – 11 am to 4 pm, garden open to the public (by timed ticket 
only)

Wednesday 28th
Wiltshire Mobile Library – 1.45 pm to 2.30 pm, Chapmanslade School

August
Sunday 1st
Elizabethan Evening: HMS Pinafore – performances at 2.30 pm and 7 pm, Corsley Manor

Tuesday 3rd August
FREE Coffee Morning – 10 am, Corsley Reading Room

Thursday 5th
Tennis Camps 12 noon to 3 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)
Tennis Fun 4 You – 3 pm to 4.30 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)

Wednesday 11th
Wiltshire Mobile Library – 1.45 pm to 2.30 pm, Chapmanslade School

Thursday 12th
Tennis Camps 12 noon to 3 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)
Tennis Fun 4 You – 3 pm to 4.30 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)
Corsley WI Flower, Handicraft and Produce Show

Thursday 19th
Tennis Camps 12 noon to 3 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)
Tennis Fun 4 You – 3 pm to 4.30 pm, Corsley Memorial Playing Field (booking required)

Wednesday 25th
Wiltshire Mobile Library – 1.45 pm to 2.30 pm, Chapmanslade School

Diary Dates
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FREE to all children aged 5 -11 years from Corsley and Chapmanslade

TENNIS FUN 4 YOU 
this summer at the Corsley Tennis Club

Led by coach Jon Dilena
Thursdays 5th, 12th and 19th August

3 pm to 4.30 pm
Corsley Memorial Playing Field

Parent or guardian sign in online to book a place 
Email: dianabritten69@gmail.com or phone/text  Di on 07714 204663  

or Jon Delina on 07986 370080.

Please bring a drink, sun cream and wear appropriate clothing



Hayter
Mountfi eld
Lawn King
Westwood

Stihl
Honda
Toro
Echo

Husqvarna
Shindalwa

Oregon
and more...

Contact Sean
07828 671566

For your garden maintenance 
and home improvements

S B Services

CHANTRY CONSTRUCTION
stone walling  •  patios

drives  •  extensions
prompt reliable service

mini digger and driver for hire

01373 836787      07855 343388

 
Six bedrooms including downstairs room with shower 

room (sleeps 12). Private access onto beach. 
Top class facilities including wi-fi. Pets allowed. 

Please ring Sandy Parrish 01373 832522 for details.  

 



James, Rob and Adam, former employees of Roger Patch Ltd are pleased to introduce...

CMP Complete Ltd 
General Builders
19 Swaledale Road, Warminster, BA12 8FH

James 07801 868288 
Rob 07766 905131
email cmpcompleteltd@gmail.com

HETAS registered to fit woodburners

DAVID EDMUNDS & CO
ACCOUNTANTS & TAX CONSULTANTS

Specialists in the self-employed, small and  
medium business and self  assessment.  

Preparation of  accounts, VAT, PAYE,  
income tax and corporation tax returns.

Personal, friendly service 
Evening appointments by arrangement

Home 01373 832430

Bridal gowns and accessories

2 Silver Street 
Warminster, BA12 8PS

Please contact us to  
arrange an appointment 

t. 01985 217216
e. info@BridebyDesign.biz 
www.bridebydesign.biz

Bride 
 by Design



JOHN E S JONES
& SON LTD

  GENERAL 
  BUILDER

Carpentry, painting and 
decorating, extensions, uPVC, 

facias and gutters, fencing, 
decking and patios

Please call
01373 832600
07795 177920
07810 646335

Chapmanslade Motor Services
Vehicle repair
and servicing

Brake 
specialist

Batteries
Exhausts

Tyres

MOT preparation 
and repairs

Quality service at competitive rates

FREE ~ wheel balancing and tracking with new tyres
FREE ~ courtesy car

Electronic diagnostics available – most makes covered

Green Farm Industrial Estate, Chapmanslade 01373 832188 or 07711 256927



8  |  The Bridge July 2021 Please mention The Bridge when responding to adverts

Bob’s bafflers
1	 What is the only Prime Number between 89 and 101?

2	 The House at Pooh Corner. Who was it built for?

3	 Who said, what is translated as, “I think therefore I am”?

4	 Which Club’s football ground is passed by the crews in the University Boat Race?

5 	 The name of  which four letter US State contains three vowels?

6 	 Who composed the music to ‘Land of  Hope and Glory’?

7 	 Who was Bishop of  Johannesburg (1985-86) and Archbishop of  Cape Town (1986-96)?

8	 In which year did Radio 1 first broadcast?

9 	 Which surname connects these three? The current host of  Radio 2’s breakfast show, the 
American comedienne married to Desi Arnaz and a member of  the 1966 England Football 
World Cup winning team                       

10 	Which major London landmark is thought to be named after the civil engineer Sir Benjamin 
Hall?                              

11	 Which four-letter word can follow tor, cur, deter and grandpa?  

  12 Which part of  Superman gets longer when he is exposed to Red Kryptonite? (careful!)
Answers on page 40

Traffic and road problems have once again 
come to the boil in Chapmanslade and a 
meeting was held to explore a way forward. 
COVID-19 restrictions meant that attendance 
was limited but there was a massive 
response and it has been agreed that every 
Chapmanslade resident can contribute to the 
work towards finding answers. 

There are many different issues that affect 
so many residents in different ways. After 
some discussion it was decided that the way 
forward was to gather data on each of  these 
issues so that we had a better understanding 
of  each problem and could present those 
problems to the necessary authorities and help 
suggest solutions.

A number of  smaller working groups have 
been set up to find out more information 
before our next meeting later in July. 

We will also be setting up a system of  
recording ‘near miss’ events relating to the 
road and this is where we will need help from 
every Chapmanslade resident. We continually 
hear reports of  these dangerous ‘near miss’ 
events and they go unreported. By recording 
and analysing these events we hope to better 
understand the problems and be able to 
present data to back up requests for road 
safety improvements

Keep your eyes open for more details on this 
over the coming weeks and months

Chapmanslade Traffic Group Team

Chapmanslade Traffic Group



Chapmanslade Village Hall
Can be hired for all your functions:

parties, weddings, meetings, classes, etc
For hiring information, phone 

Ken Davies 01373 832034 or email
kennethdavies1949@gmail.com

Yoga classes
Corsley Reading Room

Tuesdays 7-8.30 pm
Wednesdays 5.30-7 pm

(other classes also available)
Jackie Jasper

01373 832301   yogawithjackiej@gmail.com

 Misted glass
 Broken or faulty window hinges

 Faulty locks

Are you having a problem with your UPVC windows or doors?

 Jammed windows or doors
 UPVC door adjustments
 Window and door handles Faulty locks  Window and door handles

Call us – we are here to help 
All work guaranteed

01373 430010   07795 143228   www.upvcrepairswiltshire.co.uk

www.yogawithjackiej.co.uk



BUSY BEES PRE-SCHOOL
SPACES AVAILABLE FOR

SEPTEMBER 2020
•	Term-time only 8am to 5pm,  

Monday to Friday
•	2-4 year-olds
•	 Government	funded	hours	for	 

2, 3 and 4 year-olds
Busy	Bees	Pre-School 

High	Street,	Chapmanslade,	BA13	4AN
Kelly Martin 07749 257608

busybeespre-school@hotmail.co.uk
OFSTED	Reg:145873																							Charity	No:298660

Rose Knight
Dog and cat  

minding service

01373 464904   
07773 435254

knight_rosemary@sky.com

 Karina
 Mobile Hairdresser
 Tel. 01373 832823 
Mob. 07742 690337

Luxury Private Car Hire
a locally based, door-to-door, personal 

service for up to six passengers in  
air conditioned comfort

airPOrtS  •  SeaPOrtS  •  aNyWHere

For bookings, please call
01985 840088       07903 307734

For your
Heating Oil Supplies

contact

KINCH FUELS
at their

local depot in
Devizes, Wiltshire

Telephone 01380 727102

The company you and
your home will warm to

Shake off those pounds and  
dance yourself fit. 

Chapmanslade Village Hall 
Monday 7.30pm - 8.30pm

Longbridge Deverill Village Hall 
Thursday 7pm - 8pm

For all levels of fitness and  
NO experience needed.

For more information please contact  
Amy 07830 119032

 



Postlebury News
R Gould – Newsagent

All papers and magazines
Home delivery service

01749 850556       07979 452677

Qualified & Experienced Counsellor
Lisa Adams Dip.Couns. Reg.BPC

Weekly sessions offered for adults on an  
open-ended or short-term basis according  

to individual requirements.
Online sessions available

Tel: 07904 843122 
email: lisaadams.corsley@gmail.com

Kevin O’Mahony
Quality Painter and Decorator
    Internal and external painting
    Artexing
    Wallpapering
    Coving
    Hand painted kitchen units 

07724 349447 or 01985 301197
email kevo7743@googlemail.com
www.thewarminsterpainter.co.uk

JONATHAN CORP
Painter and Decorator 

General House Maintenance
Sturford Mead Farm, Corsley 

Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 7QU 
01373 832213

 Steve Dayman-Johns
Driving Instructor

Condensed Courses and 
Gift Vouchers available

email stevekdj@gmail.com
Tel 01373 865422 - Mob 07730 445648
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Corsley House Gardens

Open Day

Sunday 18th July 2021, 

11am-4pm (timed bookings)

Teas, Coffees and Cakes

Rye Bakery Woodfired Pizzas and Pimm’s Bar

Guided tours of Kitchen Garden and Historic outbuildings

Raffle, Plant Sale, Corsley House Produce

Children’s entertainment

        Tickets £5   Email:chogtickets2021@gmail.com   01373 832 074

                      All proceeds to go to Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches

                  



“Always buy a good gin then you won’t need 
flavours in it!” This was the advice given to 
Corsley WI by Mildred (Millie) Freeman, 
the Lady Historian, during her Zoom 
presentation on ‘Mother’s Ruin: The History 
of  Gin’. 

Giving a long and detailed history, starting 
back in the 1100’s, Millie described how 
spirits were first used to preserve fruits 
and herbs in the Middle East. Some 200 
years later, juniper berries, used in what we 
know as gin today, started being used by 
apothecaries in Europe during the bubonic 
plague. And when Europeans first started 
to learn about distillation, a predecessor of  
gin, known as genever, began being made in 
the Netherlands; jenever, the Dutch word for 
juniper. 

Genever was brought to Britain in the 
1600’s by British troops who had served 
alongside the Dutch against Spain in the 
Eighty Years War. The soldiers were given 
genever each day before going into battle – 
hence the term ‘Dutch courage’.

The name, we’re told, was shortened 
to ‘gen’ on its arrival in Britain, and first 
recorded as gin in the early 1700’s. Britain 
was a beer-drinking country prior to gin’s 
introduction; beer was drunk by the working 
classes in preference to the unclean public 
water supply. But a sharp increase in the price 
of  beer, due to taxes on grain, prompted a 
move to gin and so began the Gin Craze of  

the early 18th century. As large swathes of  
the population became addicted to gin and 
female addicts were incapable of  caring for 
their children, the concept of  ‘mother’s ruin’ 
was born.

It was during Victorian times that gin 
became more sophisticated and the lowly 
gin shop became a gin ‘palace’. This is also 
when tonic was introduced, thanks to Jacob 
Schweppes and the Victorian navy. While 
naval officers were given a daily tot of  rum, 
sailors were given gin and, when sailing to 
the tropics, quinine too. Quinine is bitter 
to taste and not improved by the addition 
of  gin alone. But, thankfully, in the 1870’s, 
Schweppes started mixing carbonated water 
with quinine and sugar to produce tonic 
water. As a result, by adding tonic water to 
their gin, topped with a slice of  lime to ward 
off scurvy, the Victorian navy constructed the 
drink many of  us enjoy today.

The next meeting is on Thursday 8th 
July – making ice-cream: cow to cone – and 
is being held at Palette and Pasture Ice-cream 
Parlour, Pyle Farm, Trudoxhill. Numbers are 
strictly limited (COVID 
regulations), so places 
must be booked with 
Alice Helliar.  In August, 
the meeting is combined 
with the WI’s Flower, 
Handicraft and Produce 
Show on Thursday 12th. 

A round-up of June’s meeting and 
news of what’s to come

news from the ladies

Corsley WI

June news
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Warminster based company offering locksmith and carpentry. 
Police cleared, reliable and honest service. 
Any other quote beaten.
• BS3621 lock upgrades for house insurance approval
• Garage doors, locks and running gear
• Lock repairs – specialising in Chubb mortice locks
• Upvc double-glazed door and window locks fi tted – even 

old ones!
• Door or window locks opened destructively or non-

destructively (indemnity required for these services)
• Digital code locks supplied and fi tted
• All types of carpentry work – mostly 2nd fi x and 

maintenance
Check out my website
www.keyvolution.co.uk
or call Ben on 07748 214799 or 01985 219799

Allsop Carpets & Flooring
Domestic  ◆  Commercial  ◆  Industrial

Christchurch Street West, Frome BA11 1EB
Tel: 01373 463866  Mobile: 07887 953014

www.allsopcarpets.co.uk

Contact Nick or Roy on 07590 986261 or 01373 832026

royderham@acertreesurgeons.co.uk

www.acertreesurgeons.co.uk

The Old Post Offi ce, 85 High Street, Chapmanslade, BA13 4AN

Acer Tree Surgeons Ltd are Wiltshire based, and 
approved by the Arboricultural Association. 
Our team are all NPTC qualifi ed and fi rst aid trained 
and proof of insurance is sent out with every quote

Tree removal – dismantling and felling

Crown reductions, re-shaping and pruning

Hedge cutting

Stump grinding 

Qualifi ed surveys and management of trees

Free no-obligation quotations and health check



Hypnotherapy
If you need help with:

Anxiety
Depression

Phobias (such as flying or spiders)
Panic attacks

Relaxation
Weight management

Smoking cessation
Natural childbirth

Confidence
Public speaking

Exam nerves
and much, much more...

Call ANJI HOLLAND on 
07944 647 978 / 01373 832 898 

to enquire or just for a chat

www.hollandhypnotherapy.com

With practices in Chapmanslade and Bath

I am a member of the National Council for Hypnotherapists  
and am bound by their code of practice and ethics

Opening Hours

 Mon to Sat 9 - 5 (March to October)
 Mon to Sat  9 - 4.30 (November to February)
 Sun  10 - 4  (March to June + December)

Just off A36 in Chapmanslade, Wilts, BA13 4AL
01373 832694          www.barters.co.uk

We are planning to re-open the Plant Centre  
and we will announce the details on our website.

Barters will also continue to take online orders,  
with collection or delivery

‘Passionate about Plants’
Shrubs  u  Perennials  u  Trees  u  Roses  u  Conifers

Climbers  u  Fruit Trees  u  Hedging  u  Soft Fruit  u  Seeds
Bulbs  u  Basket Plants  u  Bedding  u  Vegetable Plants

National Garden Gift Vouchers

www.barters.co.uk
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Corsley Parish Council

Parish Council Briefing
Parish Clerk, John Willcox, rounds up the PC’s activity in June

The Parish Council returned to their ‘normal’ 
meeting place in the Reading Rooms for their 
June quarterly meeting.

Baytree Close
The PC had asked for an update from 
Wiltshire on the progress of  the further 
development planned for Baytree Close. As a 
result of  this, Christine Brown, the Residential 
Development Project Manager, Housing 
Assets and New Developments, the officer in 
charge of  the development kindly offered to 
come to the PC meeting.

Christine gave a brief  overview of  the 
planned development. It is planned to build 
eight houses on the site; two adaptable bun-
galows, five two-bed houses and one three-
bed house. It is anticipated that full planning 
permission will be submitted within the next 
few weeks. There had been some issues with 
drainage/sewage, but it is hoped that these 
are now resolved. The preferred solution is 
for the treatment plant at the end of  Birch-
wood Close to be used. The dwellings will be 
prefabricated off-site so once permission is 
granted and construction can start, the period 
of  construction will be very much reduced 
compared to traditional methods. The homes 
will be carbon neutral and have air source 
heat pumps and solar photovoltaic panels.

Access to the development will be off the 
A362. The design of  the access will be consist-
ent with the safety requirements necessary 
when the access/egress is on to a trunk road.

Christine explained that there is a pro-
cess for the allocation of  the houses; prime 

amongst these is that potential applicants 
should be on the Wiltshire housing list. Three 
months before completion, the details of  the 
houses will go on the Homes For Wiltshire 
website, eligible candidates can then ‘bid’ for 
houses. Whilst there are a number of  criteria, 
a local connection carries a lot of  weight.

Councillors were reminded that in the 
previous discussions with Christine and her 
team it had been suggested that a hybrid plan-
ning application could be put in which would 
include a plot for a new village hall. Following 
discussion it was agreed that, in light of  recent 
events – the circulation of  a questionnaire re-
garding the future of  the Reading Rooms and 
the subsequent responses – the proposed ap-
plication for the Baytree development should 
not include provision for a village hall site.

Co-option to the Parish Council
Notices seeking applicants for co-option 
had been put up on the notice boards, in 
the June edition of  The Bridge and on The 
Bridge website. It was agreed that a reminder 
should be put on the village Facebook page 
that the closing date was 14 June 2021. Any 
applications resulting were to be considered 
at the occasional meeting, which had been 
planned to be held on 28th June 2021.

Streetscene
David Ball, the PC rep for streetscene, 
reported on discussions he had had with 
officers of  Wiltshire Council regarding issues 
at the Sturford Lane junction and the possible 
improvements that might be possible.

community news
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It was agreed that an application be made 
to the CATG for funding, accepting that there 
would be a requirement for a PC contribution 
should such a bid be successful. 

Audit
The necessary documents for the Annual 
Governance and Accountability Return were 
scrutinised and approved. These will be made 
available on the The Bridge web site in due 
course.

Annual Parish Meeting
The details of  the Annual Parish Meeting 
(APM) were finalised. Post-meeting update: in the 
light of  subsequent events ie the government’s decision 

to continue the current COVID-19 restrictions, the 
PC has taken the decision to postpone the APM until 
further notice. When face-to-face meetings can take 
place with no restriction on numbers attending, the PC 
will plan to hold a public meeting.

Dates of  future meetings  
(as currently planned)
Quarterly Meeting� 6th September 
Quarterly Meeting� 6th December
Meetings to be held in the Lower Room at Corsley 
Reading Room and will begin at 7.30pm) 

John Willcox
PC Clerk

Cinema Corsley had its premier in November 
2016 showing ‘Far from the Madding Crowd’.   
Since then, we have held 33 film evenings 
showing a wide variety of  films such as the 
National Theatre’s ‘The Audience’ Staring 
Helen Mirren, The Eagle Huntress, Free Solo, 
an incredible film about Alex Honnold’s free 
climb up El Capitan in America and our most 
popular film, ‘Paddington 2’.  

We have held special events including 
‘Memories of  Corsley and Chapmanslade’ 
when we invited David Parker and Colin 
Thomas from Available Light Productions to 
show and talk about their film, ‘Maud Davies, 
Death of  a Sociologist’. Jane Howells who 
wrote the introduction to the Maud Davies 
book ‘Life in an English Village’ and John 
Chandler, a local historian who took part in 
the film were also there to answer questions.  
Supporting the evening we had put together 
an exhibition of  kindly lent local photos.

Another successful evening was ‘Secret 
Spitfire’, the story of  how sections of  the 
Spitfire were made in Frome, supported by 
a selection of  WW1 Pathe news film clips 
depicting life here at home, including a 

memorable clip about how elephants were 
being used to help with the harvest.

Since the film evenings started, we have 
made £3330.00 profit which has all gone to 
maintain and run the Reading Room.

Running all these evenings has been a 
dedicated group of  volunteers.  It has been a 
lot of  fun debating which films to show and 
trying to make sure we show a wide variety to 
suit different tastes.  Talking of  taste, we have 
tried and sold many many ice-creams and 
bottles of  wine!

Many thanks go to our dedicated and 
enthusiastic audience, particularly when we 
were learning how to use our new equipment 
and without whom none of  this would have 
been possible. 

I now feel that this is the right time to hand 
over to someone new so that they can bring 
fresh ideas to the cinema evenings.  You will 
not be doing it on your own and ideally you 
will bring some friends with you to help out.

If  anyone is interested and wants to know 
more, please contact me, Jackie Jasper on 
01373 832301.

Cinema Corsley needs you!



Domestic Appliance Sales and Repair Service

Domesticare
21 Keyford, Frome

www.domesticarefrome.co.uk
01373 467351

Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps

Ski Apartment – French Alps
Ski in/ski out – sleeps 6

Well equipped – immaculate condition
For more information or to book online visit:
w. www.ski-les-cimes.co.uk 
f.  facebook.com/ski.les.cimes
e. lesleygolledge@gmail.com
t. 01373 832533

WESTERN SKIP HIRE
Telephone 01373 813132
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL

E G Martin Ltd
Heating Oil distributors
Telephone 01373 822784
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL

  

&TEA sympathy
Considerate catering at a difficult time



Dear Friends,
I write on the most glorious summer’s day and as always feel immensely grateful and 
privileged to live in a place where we are surrounded by such beautiful countryside. Usually 
there is nothing I like more than to be outside, walking Betty along the lanes and footpaths, 
admiring the livestock and marvelling at the trees, wildflowers and grasses that adorn the 
verges. At the moment however, I am constrained by a few health issues which prevent me 
from enjoying walks with such gay abandon; on the advice of my physiotherapist I must only 
walk on a flat surface and use a walking stick to take some of the weight off the tendons 
in my back. All this is very annoying; obviously I am very grateful to be able to access 
physiotherapy, but never before have I realised how much I take the complex workings of the 
human body for granted.

I suspect that when our bodies are working well most of us don’t give them much thought 
and the saying that ‘youth is wasted on the young’ is probably true. As we age there is 
inevitable deterioration; our bodies insist on being noticed and we are forced to face the 
alarming fact that we are not immortal. My son would say the effects of ageing are not 
inevitable and that I should be doing weight training and go to a gym. Well I probably should 
to be honest, but I just can’t face it.

The Christian tradition over the centuries has not really taken a very positive view of human 
bodies seeing them merely as a sort of ‘container’ for the soul, which was deemed far more 
important than wilful ‘flesh’ When human life was quite short and often brutal, with the 
promise of a better afterlife in heaven as the reward for good behaviour, then I suppose this 
way of looking at things was understandable. We don’t see things that way now and I hope 
most of us have left behind that unhelpful binary view of human life. We know so much more 
about the workings of the human body now and we have some understanding of how our 
minds/bodies/ emotions, etc., work together to make us who we are. 

We do still find echoes of former unhelpful attitudes rising to the surface now and again; 
until relatively recently women’s bodies particularly, were considered ‘unclean’. Given that 
birth is the central metaphor of the Christian tradition it is incredibly rare to hear a sermon 
that includes anything to do with the actual somewhat bloody experience of bearing a child. 
I’ll never forget the sharp intake of breath and look of horror on the faces of the congregation 
of one of my previous churches when I mentioned this in a sermon, I think they thought I was 
going to give a blow by blow account of the whole incredible, but messy, business!

I came across a poem the other day by Nayyirah Waheed that really spoke to me about how 
we need to give our bodies the respect and attention they deserve:

And I said to my body, softly, “I want to be your friend.”
It took a long breath and replied, “I’ve been waiting my whole life for this.”

I love the idea of making friends with our bodies, maybe it sounds daft to some. We live 
in an age when ironically there has never been more attention and pressure around having 
the ‘perfect’ body, never been more adverts for products and procedures to disguise the 
signs of aging. When God created man and woman to inhabit the Garden of Eden he ‘saw 
everything that he had made, and indeed it was very good’. Let’s give thanks for the intricate 
miraculous beautiful creation that is our body, and let’s enjoy it and treat it with love, care 
and compassion in all its glory and brokenness.

Love and prayers, Pauline

	 Six Open Doors
CORSLEY AND CHAPMANSLADE CHURCHES PARISH NEWSLETTER

www.cleyhillchurches.org



July Church Diary

   This diary has been prepared on the basis that the Government ‘Road Map’ is 
going to follow the delayed plan. Live services have resumed in both churches and 

St Margaret’s Church will be connected on Zoom, for anyone not attending in 
person. All the necessary COVID-19 health protection measures are in place.

v

Sunday 4th July 5th Sunday after Trinity
8 am Holy Communion at Kingston Deverill
9.30 am Eucharist at St Margaret’s Corsley

10.30 am Morning Worship at Longbridge Deverill

v

Sunday 11th July 6th Sunday after Trinity
9.30 am Family Communion at St Philip and St James Chapmanslade

10.30 am Eucharist at Kingston Deverill

v

Thursday 15th July
10 am until 12 noon Church and Community Coffee Morning

at the Three Horseshoes Chapmanslade

v

Sunday 18th July
11 am until 5.30pm Corsley House open Garden

Timed ticket only. Please see the next page

v

Sunday 18th July 7th Sunday after Trinity 
10.30 am Eucharist at Brixton Deverill

No Matins service at St Margaret’s Corsley due to the Open Garden event

v

Sunday 25th July James the Apostle
9.30 am Eucharist at St Philip and St James Chapmanslade          

10.30 am Eucharist at Longbridge Deverill



Dates for your diary

Church and Community Coffee Mornings have now resumed, and will take place every third 
Thursday in the month at the Three Horseshoes Chapmanslade from 10 am until 12 noon.

Order your tickets now!

There are plenty of  afternoon time slots still available

Corsley House Garden 
Open to the public

All proceeds to go to Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches

There will be an Open Garden event at Corsley House on Sunday July 18th. This is a unique 
opportunity to see the amazing renovation and enhancements the owners have been undertaking.

Entry to the event will be with a timed ticket

Corsley House is a significant listed 18th century Jacobean and Greek Revival house in Corsley. It 
enjoys extensive outbuildings and grounds which have been lawned over since its early 20th century 
eminence. The works to the landscape have been bringing the Corsley House garden back to its 
former glory while also accommodating the needs of  contemporary living. Among the developments 
is a romantic wave-form garden to the southern lawn that captures the spirit of  the regency period 
in a contemporary way, paying homage to the internationally renowned American architect and 
sculptor Maya Lin, best known for her design of  the Vietnam Veterans Memorial in Washington. 
The work has been carried out  by prestigious design and build firm Miles Water Engineering, one of  
the companies who have been involved in the creation of  the just-opened RHS Bridgewater Garden.

Opening hours 
Opens at 11am with the last entry at 4 pm (timed tickets) and the event closes at 5.30 pm 

You are welcome to stay as long as you wish after your timed entry.

Tickets 
Please contact either chogtickets2021@gmail.com or phone 01373 832 074 

Tickets  – adults £5 (children free)

There will be guided tours of  the Kitchen Garden and the historic outbuildings.

Refreshments 
On offer will be teas, coffees, cakes, Rye Bakery wood-fired pizzas and a Pimms Bar.  

There will also be a tombola and Corsley House produce on sale.

Entertainment for children with Messy Church activities.

Don’t miss your chance to view this superb garden!      



Parish Contacts for Corsley and Chapmanslade

Rural Dean	 Rev Pauline Reid	 01985 841290 
	 revpauline@btinternet.com
Associate Priest	 Rev Gay Maynard	 01373 832490 
	 revgmaynard@gmail.com
Lay Pastoral Assistants	 Barbara Hughes	 01373 832273 
	 Claire Tanner	 01985 218099
Pastoral Visitor	 Alan Hopkinson 	 01373 832393
Churchwardens	  
St Philip & St James’	 Ian Buick	 01373 832318 
St Margaret’s	 Rev Gay Maynard	 01373 832490 
Deputy Churchwardens 
St Margaret’s	 Currently vacant 
St Philip & St James’	 Janet Aylesbury	 01373 832752
PCC Secretary	 Sue Fear	 01373 832074
PCC Treasurer	 Ian and Janet Buick	 01373 832318
Planned Giving Officer	 Judith Helliar                  	    01373 832803
Benefice Administrator	 Currently vacant
Choir Leader	 Claire Tanner	  01985 218099
Tower Captain	 Michael Attenborough
Electoral Roll	 Di Britten	 01373 832515
50/50 Club	 Neil Britten	 01373 832515

Copy for Six Open Doors should be sent to  
Ian Buick at ibuickuk@gmail.com or by phone on 01373 832318.  

Please contact Ian if you would like to receive  
weekly news of Church events and activities

Can you help?

We have vacancies for a Churchwarden at St Margaret’s Corsley and a Lay Pastoral Assistant in the 
parish. John Helliar has retired as Churchwarden and Richard Dean as a Lay Pastoral Assistant. 
They both deserve the biggest thank you from everyone in the community, for their service and 
dedication over many years and we wish them both a well deserved rest. Rev Gay Maynard is 
currently the person to contact for anything related to St Margaret’s.

Join the 50/50 Club!

For only £24 a year or £2 per month, you can join the Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches 50/50 
Club. Half of the payment is returned as prizes, with the other half supporting church funds. There 
is a £100 prize to be won each month! It is possible to pay by cash, cheque or standing order. If you 
would like to take part, You can sign up with Neil Britten on 01373 832515. 



Chris Seviour
Building Services

Roofing, Loft conversions,
Extensions, Plastering,
Natural stonework

cmseviour@gmail.com

07894 708949

Lyes Green, Corsley, BA12 7QH
Friendly, dedicated pre-school in the heart of the 

countryside for children aged 2-5 years
Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday  

9 am - 3 pm during term-times
We accept 2-year-old funding in  

accordance with Wiltshire Council guidelines
Mother and Toddler group Tuesday mornings  

10 am - 11.30 am during term-times
SESSIONS AVAILABLE NOW 

Speak to Hayley McMahon 
Pre-School Manager on 01373 832298 

Find us on facebook or visit www.littlecuckoos.co.uk
A free trial session is available

Registered Charity Number 1064800

Pre-school

Li
ttl

e Cuckoo’s

Little Cuckoo’s Pre-School

New members welcome –  
all ages, all abilities

Three hard courts available all year
Weekly junior coaching available 

Low subscriptions
COVID info can be found on our 

website:
www.corsley-tennis.uk

Corsley  
Tennis Club

01373 832406
www.crosskeyscorsley.co.uk 

Facebook @CrossKeysInnCorsley

Cross Keys 
Community Free House

Lyes Green, Corsley, BA12 7PB

Monday
12 noon to 3pm and 6pm to 11pm 
Food served 12 noon –to 3pm and  

6pm to 9pm

Tuesday
6pm to 11pm 

No food

Wednesday, Thursday,  
Friday and Saturday

12 noon to 3pm and 6pm to 11pm 
Food served 12 noon to 3pm and  

6pm to 9pm

Sunday
12 noon to 8.30pm 

Food served 12 noon to 4pm



24  |  The Bridge July 2021 Please mention The Bridge when responding to adverts

Corsley  
Tennis Club News
A summer of  tennis activity is now well 
underway. In hot sunshine, tournaments 
have been taking place, showcasing amazing 
talent, breath-taking rallies and hard-fought 
games. No, it’s not just the French Open 
but the club’s own men’s and women’s 
events. Our thanks to the 17-year-old who 
joined the women’s tournament, taking 
the average age down considerably! The 
refreshments were also par excellence – who 
would not run about a court enthusiastically 
hitting a ball for several hours in return 
for strawberries, homemade ice cream and 
custard-filled doughnuts? 

The 27th June saw the American 
Tournament, in which we changed partners 
throughout the afternoon, collecting 
individual points as we went. The scoring is 
complex and the results unexpected! 

On the 15th July, the over 70s have their 
own tournament. Many collective years of  
tennis experience and enthusiasm on court. 
Do not imagine this is an event without 
intense rivalries, drama and excitement.       

For children and young people, Jon Dilena 
will be running half  day Tennis Camps for 
three Thursdays in August (5th, 12th and 
19th) at the Club from 12 noon to 3 pm. 

On those same days from 3 pm to 4.30 pm 
we are running Tennis Fun 4 You sessions. 
These are free for all children aged 5-11 
from Corsley or Chapmanslade, generously 
supported by the Corsley Parish Council. 
See ad on page four of  this edition of  The 
Bridge, Jon Dilena’s website or the club 
website for more details and how to book. 

Jon also tells me that it  

has been a long time since Corsley tennis 
club has had a junior champion, so this 
year on the last coaching day of  term six, 
Saturday 17th of  July, the lesson will be 
dedicated to a tournament for three age 
groups: tots, ages 10 and under and teens. 
This tournament is for participants on the 
coaching programme. Sounds like another 
exciting event not to be missed!  

Later in the morning of  Saturday 
17th July, once the single court is no longer 
in use for junior tournaments, one of  our 
members, Hayley Whitten, is taking part 
in the Dementia UK Tennis-a-thon – 
challenging herself  to play tennis for as long 
as possible to raise money for that great 
cause.  Unless others volunteer, Hayley will 
be playing against a relentless ball machine 
or wall.  So if  you want to join Hayley on 
court for a little hit or game on the day, you 
can contact her in advance on 07872 600077 
to book a time slot or take your chances 
and just turn up on the day to see if  she 
is still standing; a few spare rackets will be 
available for both juniors and adults along 
with differing tennis balls to suit all abilities 
and ages. 

 If  you would like to support the Dementia 
UK cause, donations can be made through 
the Facebook fundraiser www.facebook.
com/donate/515933819716149/ or small 
cash donations can be made on the day.

See you all on and around the courts.
Liz Garrett

Club Secretary
enquiries@corsley-tennis.uk
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Wiltshire Mobile Library

Chapmanslade School 
Arrives 1.45 pm, departs 2.30 pm

Wednesday 14 July

Wednesday 28 July

Wednesday 11 August

Wednesday 25 August

Wednesday 8 September

Wednesday 22 September

Wednesday 6 October

Wednesday 20 October

Wednesday 3 November

Wednesday 17 November
Wednesday 1 December
Wednesday 15 December

Traditional
Mole Catcher

07512 681111
01373 836350
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On my first visit to Corsley School, 
amongst the many good impressions I 
gained, it was the presence of  animals 
in the school that really struck me. Few 
schools ever went beyond a few goldfish 
or maybe tadpoles in a tank which, 
although providing a valuable experience 
to the children - who were able to observe 
the magical metamorphosis from black 
blobs in a clear jelly to the four legged 
juvenile frog – did not offer the children 
an opportunity to interact or take 
responsibility for the animals themselves. 
It was very different in Corsley School, 
tadpoles were in the school pond where 
they belonged, but this school had a cat in 
the classroom and chickens in the garden!

Mog, the school cat, was a stray who took 
up residence in the school one day and was 
promptly named after Jan Pienkowski’s 
famous fictional witch’s cat. Mog spent most 
of  the school day in one or other of  the 
classrooms and even occasionally in the school 

office. The children loved him and although 
he rarely deigned to sit on anyone’s lap, he 
was always most attentive in lessons and was 
particularly interested in the ‘goings on’ to 
be seen on the screen of  the school’s new 
microcomputer the famous BBC ‘B’. A cat 
flap was installed in the school house kitchen 
door which allowed Mog an indoor space 

overnight and weekends and he was 
officially on the school roll as ‘Mouser’ 
and paid with accommodation and two 
meals a day! When old age finally took 
its toll he was ceremoniously buried 
in the school garden, with the whole 
school (and a few parents) in attendance.

We also had five hens, who lived 
in what had once been the children’s 
outdoor toilets, but was now a store 
shed and chicken house. Year Six 
children were responsible for looking 

David Ball recalls his tenure as Headteacher at Corsley School...

recollections

Memories of Corsley School

Chicken chasers
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Church and  
Community

Coffee Mornings
have started again!

Third Thursday of each month
10 am to 12 noon

The Three Horseshoes
Chapmanslade

after the chickens, who fed them, kept 
their bedding clean and fresh and 
collected their eggs each day (for sale 
to parents or for children to make 
cakes in the school kitchen with Mrs.
Snelgrove or Mrs Edmunds) The 
children loved them, each had its own 
character and had been named by 
the children. At playtimes and dinner 
times the chickens made themselves 
scarce in the school garden or in their 
run, but for most of  the school day 
they had the freedom to roam the 
school grounds. This rarely caused any 
problems, although I remember one 
occasion, toward the end of  the school 
day, when the classroom door burst 
open and Sarah burst in to shout ‘Mr 
Ball, come quick, Becky’s fallen in the 
school pond and she can’t get out!’

Becky and Sarah had gone out 
to ‘round up’ the chickens near the 
end of  the school day and put them 
in their run for the night. This was 
always great fun as, of  course, the 
chickens knew what was going on 
and did their best to evade capture! 
Becky had been chasing one of  these 
hens around the school pond and had 
slipped and fallen in. At that time the 
pond was in the lawn at the front of  
the school house. It was a circular 
bowl shaped structure about 75cms 
deep at the centre. Once in, she just 
could not get out, as the ‘bowl’ shape 
and the slimy algae on the curved 
walls gave no grip to scramble out. I 
grabbed her hands and pulled her out 
and, with no harm done, first one and 
then all of  us, began to laugh. Then 
a rather wet, but still giggling Becky 
disappeared to change into her PE kit 
ready to go home! This wasn’t the only 
memorable incident involving those 
chickens, but more on that next time!   

On the Buses
 

Wiltshire Council have contacted Chapmanslade 
Parish Council about the government’s national 
bus strategy ‘Bus Back Better’ There is a limited 
amount of  funding available in the next 12 to 18 
months to improve or extend existing bus services 
or add new. Wiltshire council are asking for 
suggestions or improvements that would help more 
people in our community use public transport.

Bus services in Chapmanslade have for many 
years been inadequate and under used, but as 
plans evolve to tackle climate change we will have 
to address how we make our journeys to local 
towns and beyond.

I have already had contact from many residents 
who would benefit from improved bus services 
and facilities and I am reaching out to anyone 
in Chapmanslade who has suggestions for 
improvements.

Please feel free to send me your ideas or 
comments;

Adam Oakley 
cllradamoakley@gmail.com

07504 192656
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ORCHARD
UPHOLSTERY

Re-upholsteRy of 
antique and modeRn 

fuRnituRe

loose coveRs

v fRee estimates v
collection and 
deliveRy seRvice

telephone lesley  
01373 464870 
07725 205017

Fully insured and highly trained

For the professional treatment of:
Corns  .  Callus  .  Cracked Heels 
Athletes Foot  .  Fungal Infections 
Thickened Nails  .  In-growing Nails 
Diabetic Foot Care  .  Verrucas 
Nail Cutting  .  Nail Reconstruction   

Contact Sharon on  
01373 836734 or 07728 200402

Clinic appointments at  
12 Sunny Hill, Nunney, BA11 4ND

Home visits also available

Sharon’s Foot Clinic
SAC Dip FHPT SAC Dip FHPP

Seasoned Logs
Hardwood, softwood, barn dried, kiln dried

Kindling and stacking service
All with free local delivery 

Tel/text Garry on 07801 179917

Standard load £120 for 1.6m3 or 700kg

All our timber is ethically sourced from local woodland  
and is fully seasoned before delivery

Please check out

“woodlandworks”
on Facebook or Instagram
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community news
Chapmanslade Parish Council

Parish Council Briefing
Councillor Tim Humphreys reports on the PC Activities in May & June.

With the easing of  lockdown restrictions on 
17th May, this (finally) enabled the PC to 
convene the first meeting of  the re-elected 
council on 20th May followed by the June 
meeting on the 10th.

Council meeting of  May 20th
In compliance with government guidance 
relating to the ending of  virtual meetings after 
6th May, this was timed to comply with the 
prescribed timeframe following the election 
on 10th May.  A COVID-19 risk assessment 
had been prepared to ensure prescribed 
precautionary measures were respected for 
attendees’ safety. There were two members of  
the public present.

Key points
Council election: having been re-elected, the 
councillors agreed on the following roles:
Chair� John Lewis
Vice Chair� Phil Holihead
Footpaths and Multiuser  
Pathways and Parish Plan� Adam Oakley
Traffic and Pavements� Phil Holihead
Representative for the  
Village Hall� Tim Humphreys
Liaison with the school  
(for community matters)� Colin Bell 
Parish Steward Liaison� Charles Thackway 
Declarations of  Acceptance of  were 
completed by councillors in the presence of  
the Clerk
•	 The Council welcomed the election of  

Bill Parks as our newly-appointed Unitary 

Authority Councillor.
•	 Council payments were agreed in relation 

to (i) establishing the website that is now 
independent from that of  the village 
(Aubergine), and (ii) operating expenses to 
The Bridge.

•	 Various draft policy documents for the 
Council were approved (model financial 
regulations, standing orders, data 
protection, complaints, financial risk 
assessment), with others to be further 
reviewed over the coming months (Freedom 
of  Information and Model Publication 
Scheme, and Code of  conduct).

•	 The Council noted their awareness of  
villagers’ concerns over recent near-misses 
between cars and pedestrians outside 
the school. The wider question of  traffic 
management through the village is a 
subject of  increasing prominence within the 
community.

Council meeting 10th June (held at the 
village hall)
The PC met in person, with our new Unitary 
Authority Councillor Bill Parks attending and 
one member of  the public.

Key points
•	 Councillor Bill Parks was congratulated on 

being elected.  He emphasised his interest in 
proactively supporting the Parish Council in 
its various endeavours.

•	 The Clerk reported that the new PC website 
was now live, access being via the link 
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https://www.chapmansladepc.org.uk/
•	 Documents would still also be uploaded 

onto the  Council section of  the village 
website for a limited period of  time whilst 
links between the sites are established. 

•	 Planning:
 	 Planning Appeal:
	 AAP/Y3940/W/21/3270865
	 Application 20/07799/FUL  

Ganders Heath Farm Lane.   
It was agreed the Council would submit 
a response by the given deadline (June 
15th) re-confirming their objection to this 
development.

	 Planning Application: 
	 PL/2021/04199 FUL  

Thoulstone Farm BA13 4AQ 
Construction of  Attenuation Pond. No 
objection was raised to this application on 
the proviso run-off water did not contain 
any treated sewerage. 

•	 MP Andrew Murrison Community rewards 
request – a draft submission by Cllr. 
Phil Holihead, prepared from previous 
submissions for Wiltshire Life, was approved 
for nomination of  the COVAG Group.

•	 A parishioner request for road markings 
within Cley Hill Gardens was discussed; 
this follows a series of  incidents with 
reversing vehicles causing damage to one 
property and risk to welfare of  pedestrians 
and children. Road markings were not 
considered to be an effective solution, and 
Cllr Holihead agreed would be asked to 
consult with the CATG board for guidance 
with support from Cllr Parks.

•	 Council payments were agreed in relation 
to security software (McAfee) and for 
insurance.

•	 The Annual Internal Audit report, AGAR 
documentation and written report for 
the internal audit, supportive documents 
for completion of  the Audit Accounts 
Statement and Governance Statement 
were discussed and accepted agreed. This 

concluded the annual returns obligation, 
and document copies will be posted on the 
previous and new Council websites (refer 
below).

•	 A recent incident relating to an unruly, 
non-approved gathering on the village 
hall grounds had been managed and the 
participants moved on peacefully.

•	 A report of  potential drug dealing as 
witnessed in the village had been reported 
to the Police who have spoken with 
suspected individuals.

•	 An initial discussion took place regarding 
the value of  an Escalation/Emergency Plan 
being required in respect of  management of  
potential future risks within the village, and 
how concerns can be most appropriately 
dealt with. This will be further considered 
against an example template available at 
County level.

The following items were tabled for 
consideration at future Council meetings:
•	 A draft response to the Neighbourhood Plan 

Survey
•	 The PC’s further response to the Climate 

Strategy Engagement meeting hosted by 
Wiltshire Council and what the Parish 
Council should be doing to support this - 
particularly in respect of  carbon emissions.

•	 Outcome of  the pending Strategic 
Planning meeting of  Wiltshire Council 
that will consider the Westbury Incinerator 
application.

The next PC meeting is scheduled for 7.30pm 
on 8th July.

Full draft minutes of  the meetings currently 
remain posted on the Council section of  the 
village website http://chapmanslade.org.uk/
parish-council/ and the new dedicated site 
https://www.chapmansladepc.org.uk/

Tim Humphreys
Parish Councillor
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We aren’t off to Scotland, but Heaven’s 
Gate! Have wellies with you if  it’s been 
wet, a sun hat and a drink if  it’s hot, and 
park in Knockatt Coppice car park on the 
Horningsham Road; the trail to Heaven’s 
Gate begins across the road. This isn’t a 
suitable dog walk, as there are sheep in a field 
part-way.

Cross the road carefully, as car speeds 
are fast here, and walk on the gravel path. 
It meanders along the grassy area, but 
straightens out when you reach the fir trees 
further on. When you see the double gateway 
onto Heaven’s Gate ahead, there’s a cross 
trail first. Turn right, but only because I find 
this muddy diversion soothing and solitary. 
Walk to the end, where there’s a huge open 
field ahead of  you, beyond a gate and fencing. 

Walking through lockdown
Take the high road…

Turn left here and go through the five-bar 
wooden gate there, instead.

You’re now on Heaven’s Gate, with the 
viewpoint area to your left. If  it’s quiet, sit, 
have a drink and study the view. Don’t look 
just at the house, study the wider landscape 
and see how much you recognise.

When you’re ready, stand with your back 
to the view and go right-ish, looking for a 
slightly-downhill grassy track (NOT down 
towards the estate, mind), used by walkers 
and dug up by moles; it leads to a wooden 
five-bar gate. Go through and there’s a path 
before you, winding downhill through trees. 
Follow the path carefully, if  the weather’s been 
wet; it’ll be muddy and slippery in places. 
Go downhill on the main worn track and, 
eventually, you’ll reach a stile and another 
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wooden five-bar gate, into a massive 
field stretching below you. The gate 
has a sign on, about pregnant ewes 
and dogs on leads.

Follow the grass trail through the 
field to a wooden kissing gate at 
the bottom; there’s a stone marker, 
too, with ‘Huntly’s Gate’ carved 
on it. Go through the kissing gate 
and you’ll have views across to 
Horningsham Church and school 
on the right, where the hedges 
have gaps. The track becomes a 
tarmacked lane where a cottage 
and its garage are. This walk 
follows a track beside the garage 
on the left, but if  you want a longer walk, 
just follow the lane forward to a crossroads 
and explore! Remember: downhill is towards 
Horningsham, but ‘take the high road’ and 
you should find your way back up to Knockatt 
Coppice and your car!

For this two-to-three-mile walk, though, 
turn left up the muddy path beside the garage. 
The climb here’s steep, but you’ll finally reach 
a plateau, after passing a gate at your right. 
There’s a house’s car parking area on your 
right next, then a cross-trail. Take the wide 

stony track left and climb uphill yet again. On 
both sides will be areas flattened by tractors, 
but not proper tracks. When you wonder if  
you’ll ever see flat land again, you’ll reach 
a bend in the winding track and there’s a 
tractor-width trail on your right. Go that way. 
It’ll be muddy – perhaps very! – but there’s 
some relief  from climbing for a while. There 
are fir trees to your right, deciduous trees and 
shrubs to your left and, if  you’re really quiet, 
you may spot deer here. When this track 
becomes truly muddy and squelchy, it’ll climb 
as well; keep going and you should see and 

hear traffic ahead. That’s the road 
to Horningsham, with copper beech 
trees at its right.

At the roadside, look across it for 
a gap in the weeds to your right and 
head there. Do it carefully; traffic 
moves at silly speeds here. Follow 
the narrow mud track through the 
trees, with a high mesh fence on 
your right and the road at your 
left. The parked cars at Knockatt 
Coppice will become visible ahead. 
If  you need facilities and food, get in 
your car and head for the Lakeside 
Garden Centre at Crockerton; their 
café does excellent lunchtime snacks 
and teas.



 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Do you need 
a Plumber? 
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Paul Antell Plumbing  
 

07890 366832  
01373 467427 

 
Professional, Friendly, Reliable & Local 

www.paulantellplumbing.com 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Call 
 

Do you need a
plumber?  Call...

Paul Antell Plumbing
07890 366832
01373 467427

Professional, reliable, friendly and local
paulantellplumbing@talktalk.net
www.paulantellplumbing.co.uk

Wren House
Residence for the retired and elderly

Wren House in Warminster is a long-established, elegant retirement home,  
specialising in individual care in gracious surroundings. Having just thirteen rooms, each with a 

private bathroom, we are able to offer the ambience of a family home, together with caring staff and 
the facilities to enable our residents to enjoy their later years with dignity.

Wren House serves fresh, locally-sourced, home-cooked food. Residents enjoy a varied activity 
programme which includes a gardening club and our own choir.

Mrs Ellie Simmonds 
Wren House Ltd, 32 Vicarage Street, Warminster, BA12 8JF

Telephone 01985 212578
wrenhousewarminster@hotmail.com                              www.wrenhousewarminster.co.uk

Piano Lessons
All standards welcome

Debbie Rickhuss
Teacher of Pianoforte and Theory

Contact 01373 832829
07747 499990

rickhuss@tiscali.co.uk ♫♪♩
♬

M W Garden Services
20+ years experience

A tailor made service for all 
types of garden maintenance

Insured and CBI’s checked

mark22.weaver@mypostoffice.co.uk
Telephone 01373 832854

Mobile 07921 818452

01985 841461 or 07775 755981
FOR SERVICING AND BREAKDOWN  

OF OIL BOILERS

also AGA and RAYBURN

Competitive rates

Friendly, helpful and efficient

Call now for a quote
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Whitbourne Chapel
Preachers for July
4th Trevor Brain from Operation
 Mobilisation
11th Colin Chapman from Ebenezer
 Chapel, Melksham
18th John Hobson from Clink Evangelical
 Church
25th Andrew Coxhead, local landscape
 gardener

Lifted up…
“Shall I have one?” “Will I feel anything?”  
“Will it really hurt me?” “Will I be alright 
afterwards?”  “Were you alright afterwards?” 
“Will it actually work?” “I’m not going to 
because I don’t believe in them!”

So the conversations may 
have gone over the last 
months or so and the sub-
ject has been a simple in-
jection in the arm of  your 
choice. But it could make 
a big diff erence to your 
life. We could spend a lot 
of  fruitless time discussing 
whether the situation we 
fi nd ourselves in is from God 
or just man-made. What we 
need is an injection.

It reminds me of  the account of  an 
event in the lives of  the children of  Israel, 
on their journey from Egypt to the Promised 
Land.  They had sinned against God and 
He sent poisonous serpents into their camp. 
Anyone bitten by a serpent would die.

The children of  Israel asked Moses to ask 

God to take away the serpents. God told 
Moses to erect a brazen serpent on a pole and 
to tell the people if  they were bitten, all they 
had to do was go and look at the serpent and 
they would live. I wonder what conversations 
ensued in that camp.

Maybe you think this record is far-fetched, 
then be careful because the Lord Jesus spoke 
of  it. A man called Nicodemus came to see 
Jesus at night and Jesus said to him, “As Moses 
lifted up the serpent in the wilderness, even so 
must the Son of  man be lifted up: that whoso-
ever believeth in him, should not perish, but 
have eternal life (John 3 vv 14-15). In John 

12 v 32 Jesus tells His followers that, “I, 
if  I be lifted up from the earth, will 

draw all men unto me”. This 
He said signifying what death 

He should die. So come 
on, let us all get protected.  
Heed, too, the words of  
the hymn writer Amelia 
M Hull who was born in 
Exmouth, Devon:

There is life for a look at 
the Crucifi ed One
There is life at this moment 

for thee;
Then look, sinner, look unto 

Him and be saved,
Unto Him who was nailed to the tree.
Look! look! look and live!
There is life for a look at the Crucifi ed One,
There is life at this moment for thee.

Ray Mead
Whitbourne Chapel Secretary  

‘The Son of Man must be lifted up…’  John 3:14

“Will it actually work?” “I’m not going to 
because I don’t believe in them!”

So the conversations may 

of  fruitless time discussing 

fi nd ourselves in is from God 
or just man-made. What we 

It reminds me of  the account of  an 

12 v 32 Jesus tells His followers that, “I, 
if  I be lifted up from the earth, will 

draw all men unto me”. This 
He said signifying what death 

He should die. So come 
on, let us all get protected.  
Heed, too, the words of  
the hymn writer Amelia 
M Hull who was born in 
Exmouth, Devon:

the Crucifi ed One
There is life at this moment 

for thee;
Then look, sinner, look unto 

Him and be saved,

Please remember:
 If  you need help or simply someone to talk to, ring 01373 464244 or 07980 013685 

and we’ll do our best to help you.  Otherwise, visit our website www.whitbournechapel.org.uk 
or google ‘Whitbourne Baptist Chapel’.



RICHARD ROBBINS 
Trained Gardener

PLANTS FOR SALE – wild flowers, herbs, 
vegetables, etc

The Old Stables, Murtry, Nr Frome
BA11 3NR 07510130083
richard.robbins@live.co.uk 
www.wildflowersfrome.co.uk

Gardening advice and  
horticultural consultancy

KB Landscape
30 years in landscaping

Phone

01373 832371
Mobile

07951 297173

Landscaping
Patios and paths

Turfing and seeding
Brick and stone walling

Decking and pergolas
Block paving

Gravel drives
Pond work

Fencing
Kevin Brixey - for quality and experience
5 Red Cottages   Corsley   Warminster   Wiltshire   BA12 7PS



Hand made rusted iron 
flowers for your garden 
Great gift for any 
occasion

Annie 07967367942 

annie_wild@hotmail.com

White Horse 
Windows Ltd
Windows, Doors, 

Conservatories and more...
Local company, exceptional standards

10 year guarantee

CERTASS Registered
For a free quotation contact Ryan on

07909 441442 or 01373 302594
ryan@whitehorsewindows.com

Forget-me-not
• GARDENING SERVICE •
Weeding, pruning, planting,

fence painting, etc
01373 464416                07890 850465

�
�Paul Ledbury

Quality Painting and Decorating

30 years experience

INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR
GENERAL MAINTENANCE

5 Hampshire Gardens
Westbury, Wiltshire

BA13 3EX

Telephone 01373 858163
Mobile 07976 242045

www.stdavidswhitsand.co.uk

Holiday Let
Sleeps up to 8
01373 464870

ST DAVIDS
WHITSAND BAY CORNWALL

Local Carpenter/Handyman
(Retired cabinetmaker)

Fitted wardrobes, cupboards 
wood flooring, skirting boards

07971 550050

Windows   Fascia & Guttering
Doors   Conservatories
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After the wet, cold spring weather, when crops 
were late being sown, slow to germinate and 
grass crops late to be harvested ,we suddenly 
found the countryside was alive.

The warm conditions created heavier crops 
of  silage, the cereal crops, especially maize, 
were planted and showing green shoots within 
10 days and the barley grew and took on a 
golden appearance 

All the farm staff were so relieved that the 
vet was at last able to give a clear result at the 
TB test, which now allows us to move and sell 
livestock 

Our hope now is that all the wildlife around 
the farm are all healthy and farm and wildlife 
can safely share the countryside.

Farmers are now facing the many changes 
of  leaving the European Union and having to 
find new trading partners with whom they feel 
have the same food standards. The support 
of  the general public is so vital to British food 
producers and farmers; so you’ll know your 
food is safe. 

May I remind dog owners to regularly 
worm their dogs and always to pick up their 
poo, take it home for disposal and not to leave 
it in plastic bags hanging from bushes or lying 
on the ground taking months to breakdown 
and an easy way to infect other dogs and 
walkers.

The countryside in June was bursting with 
flowers, some flowers like elderflowers can be 
harvested for home made drinks or to dry for 

June eventually arrived like a dream, 
with warm and sunny weather

out and about

A view from over the hedge... 

Countryside Matters

medicinal purposes.
It becomes more obvious as the summer 

progresses that the ash trees are really 
suffering from the ash dieback disease. Over 
the last few years we have noticed branches 
not coming into leaf  but now it is really 
obvious that the trees are now dead and will 
have to be cut down for safety reasons. This 
will mean a great change to our hedgerows 
and woodlands, losing shelter for birds and 
animals and great environmental loss.

July will find fruit forming in orchards and 
hedgerows, seeds ripening for early harvest 
and hopefully the return of  holidays and days 
out to enjoy country fetes, shows and farm 
open days. Do support them where possible as 
it is a way to learn how well our animals and 
our countryside are loved and cared for.

Judith Helliar
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Chairman, Hugh Deed, reports on the latest happenings at the hall

community news

Corsley Reading Room

Your ‘village hall’

Re-opening
Following the Government’s announcement 
on 14th June we now anticipate normal re-
opening no later than 19th July. As reported 
last month, to support regular users in 
returning and encourage local residents to 
book, we are pleased to be able to reduce our 
hire fees by 50% until 1st January 2022.  

Corsley Cinema needs you!
Cinema Corsley had its premier in November 
2016 showing ‘Far from the Madding Crowd’.   
Since then some 33 film evenings have been 
held showing a wide variety of  films. The 
combination of  ticket and bar sales has 
brought in over £3000 in very useful income 
to the Reading Room.

For these cinema evenings to continue, the 
organising group needs new members and 
someone needs to take over from Jackie Jasper. 
Please read the separate item, from Jackie, 
about this elsewhere in this edition of  The 
Bridge and consider offering to lead or get 

involved. You do not have to become a trustee 
to undertake this role,  Jackie happened to be 
both.

New Trustee
I am pleased to announce that Mark 
Richards, resident of  Birchwood Close, has 
joined the trustees.

See website www.corsleyreadingroom.org.uk 
for more details on all the above and more. 
To hire see the website or call Gill Parkinson 
(01373 832322) to discuss. 

FREE Coffee Morning
This is moved to Tuesday 3rd August at  

10 am with FREE coffee/tea and biscuits f  
or all! Come and meet forgotten  

village members!

Hugh Deed
Chairman of  Management Committee 
Chairman@corsleyreadingroom.org.uk

01373 832897

For up-to-date information such as 
occasional parish council meetings,  
church services, previous editions of 

The Bridge, local clubs and activities, 
business listings, and other useful 

information, please visit 
www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk

Want something added? Just email 
the Editor with your request!



Answers to Bob’s Bafflers
1	 97
2	 Eeyore (built by Winnie the Pooh and 

Piglet) 
3	 Rene Descartes
4	 Fulham FC
5	 Ohio or Iowa 
6	 Edward Elgar (Lyrics by A C Benson 

added in 1902) 
7	 Desmond Tutu 
8	 1967 (30th September) 
9	 Ball (Zoe, Lucille, Alan)
10	 Big Ben
11	 Rent
12	 His hair

Small ads
£1 for EACH item for sale or wanted (cash only please) - at one of  the two drop-off locations)

Please note: no cash, no advert!

Local organisation adverts
£2 per month for a small boxed advert or £7.50 for a full page. Full page adverts are allocated 
depending on space available and cannot be guaranteed. All monies must be at one of  the two 

drop-off locations (Barters Plant Centre or Acres Supply Garden Centre) by 4pm on the 19th of  
the month. Please note: no cash, no advert!

Trade advertising
Annual trade advertisements (12 issues, when space is available

	 1 space	 (69mm wide x 33mm high)	 £22.00
	 2 spaces 	 (69mm wide x 66mm high)	 £42.00
	 3 spaces 	 (quarter page - 69mm wide x 100mm high) 	 £60.00
	 4 spaces 	 (138mm wide x 66mm high)	 £75.00
	 6 spaces 	 (half  page - 138mm wide x 100mm high)	 £104.00

Trade advertisement material should be supplied in print-ready format,  
to the chosen standard size and correct shape.

For trade advertising enquiries, please contact David James (Trade advert coordinator/Treasurer) 
at either thebridge832@gmail.com or 01373 832443.

FOR SALE
Home-reared Kennel Club Registered 
yellow Labrador puppies – three boys left. 
Ready to go 28th June. Mum and Dad can 
be seen. Microchipped. First vaccinations. 
Health-checked. Five generation pedigree 
from the Kennel Club – £1,999  
� Call Jenny on 07725 738034, or
� email jennybrown126@gmail.com



Mon to Fri: 7.30am - 4.15pm
Closed on Sundays & Bank Holidays
Open Saturdays from Sep-Mar only until 12 noon
01985 213507   www.longleat.co.uk/forestry
5% discount for tenants of Longleat Estate

DRIVE IN 
AND PICK 
YOUR OWN 
FIREWOOD

Woodchip, Mulch
Hardwood Logs, Softwood Logs

Kindling, House Coal, Smokeless Coal 
Delivery available




